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SHASTA-TRINITY SCHOOLS INSURANCE GROUP
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

April 24, 2009
Hilltop Inn, 2300 Hilltop Drive, Redding, CA

ATTENDANCE
Members Present:
President, Adam Hillman, Shasta County Office of Education




Vice President, Donna Heller, Columbia ESD & Black Butte ESD




Treasurer, Phillip Brown, Enterprise Elementary School District

Art Schmitt, Shasta Union High School District




Patricia Demo, Shasta College

Tom Mancuso, North Cow Creek Elementary School District

RoseAnn Adams, Redding School District

Cathy Campbell, Gateway Unified School District

Ex-Officio:

Patrick Casey, Executive Consultant

Staff:


Nancy Panks, Benefits Administrator

Others Present:

See Attendance List
1.0 CALL TO ORDER – The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m. by President, Adam Hillman.

2.0 APPROVAL OF AGENDA – A motion was made by Phil Brown, seconded by Patricia Demo to approve the agenda; the motion was approved unanimously.

3.0 APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Minutes of the March 27, 2009 Executive Committee meeting were presented for approval.  It was moved by RoseAnn Adams, seconded by Donna Heller to approve the minutes; the motion was approved unanimously.  
4.0 PUBLIC COMMENTS – There were no public comments at this time.

5.0 HEALTH BENEFITS PROGRAMS – Adam Hillman suggested that, due to the importance of the day’s discussion, a concise timeline should be followed, such as 9 to 11 for Medical as that program has the most information to discuss; 11 to 11:30 for the Dental program; and 11:30 to 12:00 for the financials. 
5.1 Medical Program – Adam Hillman distributed a spreadsheet that delineated the reserves for the self-insured medical program from its inception in 2006.  At that time he explained that the projected reserves for the end of the 2006/07 year was to be $1.2 million; however, the actual reserves were $715,000, a $485,000 shortfall.  With the industry standard of 3 months’ claims runout reserve ($4.5 million), the amount underfunded for the first year of operation was $3,785,000.  The second year of operation continued with the same pattern, except there was a shortfall of -$470,000 of actual reserves creating the projected error in reserves, including the 3-month reserve, of $4,970,000.  Year 3 ended with a $1.3 million shortfall, creating a $5.8 million underfunded reserve.  Adam then said that he was very uncomfortable with having his name associated with an organization that was so underfunded adding that the current methodology was clearly not working and the program has been chronically underfunded.  The Committee felt strongly that they needed to make a good decision for their employees; this year the employees will be paying more out of pocket for their insurance and receiving less benefits. Currently, an 11.85% increase is being proposed to create a $700,000 reserve; however, the Committee has very little faith in those numberd as it has not historically been the case.  Phil Brown compared the current numbers with last year’s budget and found discrepancies.  Pat Casey reported that the March data was just received on Friday and the month was worse than anticipated, adding to the April 2008 record month that, because of the 12-month rolling average, had not dropped off yet.  He was hoping for better numbers which would justify the reason he was using a different IBNR than that of the Auditor’s.  An 11.85% increase would produce an additional $2 million in premium which would project a $728,000 net equity.  Each 1% increase of rate is an additional $260,000 of revenue.  Phil Brown reminded the Committee that the emphasis should be on where the JPA should stand at the end of 2010 and that goals should be set.  Adam suggested that he is not comfortable with the data that is being presented as it changes regularly. The question was asked:  Has self-insurance failed us?  The consensus was that self-insurance was still better than the regular increases that Anthem Blue Cross would have given a fully-insured program.  Reserves must be built and other JPA’s/Trusts have already gone through this situation and were perhaps more conservative, building their reserve with higher increases along the way.  Phil reiterated that the goal must be kept in the forefront and reminded the Committee that, if 11.85% would produce a $700,000 reserve, what should our target be?  Adam said that the true measure of achievement is the Audit and that should be used for guidance in rate setting.  Pat Casey reminded the Committee that the original rate increase recommendation was 16.7% which would produce a $1.4 projected reserve.  Adam asked if Pat was now recommending 16.7%?  Donna Heller said that she was not happy with the fluctuation of numbers knowing that the business of school finance includes a 1st Interim and a 2nd Interim Budget and those do no fluctuate as wildly as the numbers received between April 6th and April 24th.  She suggested that the numbers should have been studied more closely.  RoseAnn Adams asked how does the Committee get accurate numbers and how fast?  Adam stated that the Committee was collectively frustrated with the many different projections and the quickness in which they change.  RoseAnn Adams suggested that the 16.7% could have been predicted as it was one of the first numbers given out.  Pat Casey reminded the Committee that he was asked to come up with a 5%, 0%, and -5% proposal and that is why so many numbers were given.  Bordan spoke to the Committee about whether self-insured or fully-insured was the way to go, he said claims are claims and staying self-insured would be less expensive because there are higher costs imposed with fully insured programs.  The last year of fully-insured, Blue Cross had booked a $2.5 million IBNR and as such asked for a $2.8 million IBNR with their renewal.  That is when the JPA decided to go self-insured to save on the increase.  Phil Brown stated that with 2 years of negative equity, those CPA’s on the Committee could be given a “Going Concern” status, bordering on “Concerned Status” which is a very difficult position to be in.  Adam Hillman reminded the Committee that Actuary’s are typically cautious for good reason and his problem is using Pat Casey’s IBNR rather than that which was recommended by the Actuary.  He went on to say that the JPA cannot miss the next projection. RoseAnn suggested that the experts should be utilized to recommend rates.  Phil Brown stated that looking to the past can help in setting a rate that would help to correct the mistakes.  When asked, Bordan stated that IBNR plus 3 month’s reserve would be the industry standard.  The 3-month reserve is also referred to as the Stabilization fund that somewhere got lost as a target to be attained by rate increases.  He reminded the Committee that IBNR only comes into play if the JPA were to stop the program.  It should take 3 years to build the stabilization fund.  Art Schmitt asked the Committee to change gears back to the original question:  “Where do we want to be?” In order to begin building a stabilization fund, 16.7% increase may not be enough.  With a $1.8 million IBNR per the Actuary, and building the stabilization fund within 3 years, the rate increase would need to be 21% (12% for annual increase and an additional 4% to fully fund IBNR and 5% to fund 1/3 of the stabilization fund).  Art asked if those numbers had enough of an exaggeration factor and it was decided that it was not quite large enough to be fiscally prudent.  The entire Committee agreed and decided that an increase of 23% would be more responsible.  Art said that 23% was a very big increase but RoseAnn said that it was important to do the responsible thing. Therefore, it was moved by Cathy Campbell, seconded by Donna Heller, and unanimously approved to recommend to the Board of Directors an increase of 23% to the medical rates.  This includes 12% for annual increase, 4% for IBNR, 1.5% for 2 additional shock claims, and 5.5% for 1/3 of the stabilization fund.  A 5.5% additional increase will also be imposed the next two years to continue the efforts of building the stabilization fund.
5.2 Dental Program – Pat Casey distributed a spreadsheet that showed how each district performed on their respective dental plan.  Overall there was a $845,989 deficit, or -28.11%.  At a previous meeting where Delta Dental Account Rep Ryan Neese attended, discussions about plan changes suggested that decreasing the benefit for Crowns would be a good way to keep the claims cost down; also introducing a PPO network would save an additional amount.  Eliminating the $2,000 plans was discussed but later decided that it would be too drastic for the employees and negotiations.  A stabilization fund in the Dental Program was also discussed in addition to the claims runout (IBNR).  Current policy states that 1-1/2 month’s IBNR is necessary;  however, Ryan Neese confirmed that Delta pays their providers well within 1 month’s time and a 1-1/2 mo. IBNR is unnecessary.  By funding the IBNR and ½ of the stabilization fund, in addition to reducing the Crown benefit, a rate increase of 29% for the $2,000 plans, 19% for the $1,500 plans, and 4% for the $1,000 plans.  It was moved by RoseAnn Adams, seconded by Cathy Campbell, and unanimously approved to recommend to the Board of Directors the above rate increases and benefit change.
6.0 GENERAL BUSINESS
6.1 Financial Reports
6.1.1 Year-to-Date Financial Reports (2008/09) – In reviewing the Dental Program’s financial reports, it was decided that Cash could become insufficient as there was only 1-1/2 weeks of claims available.  It was suggested that because Vision Program has ample cash, the Dental Program could borrow from it in order to get through.

6.1.2 Revised Adopted Budget for 2008/09 – The Committee reviewed the Revised Adopted Budget and were not willing to approve it as there was no detail or explanation of the changes.  This item will be held over until the next meeting for approval if satisfactory.

6.1.3 Approve Proposed 2009/10 Budget – Due to the change in revenue based on the rate increase recommendation, the Proposed 2009/10 Budget will be modified and brought back to the Committee at a later date.
7.0 ADJOURNMENT – David Flores addressed the Committee and audience to thank Adam Hillman for the enormous amount of work he’s put into the research and compilation of financial data in order to help the Committee and Board make the most informed decisions possible.  It was moved by Tom Mancuso, seconded by Patricia Demo, and unanimously approved to adjourn at 11:35 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Nancy Panks

Benefits Administrator

Adam Hillman, President

Shasta-Trinity Schools Insurance Group
